NEW ENGLAND'S JOURNAL

OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Connection: New England's Journal of Higher Education and Economic Development is published quarterly by the New England Board of Higher Education, 45 Temple Place, Boston, Mass. 02111.
Phone: (617) 357-9620
FAX: (617) 338-1577
Vol. VI, No. 4 Winter 1992
ISSN 0071-3643
Copyright © 1992 by the New England Board of Higher Education.

Publisher: John C. Hoy Editor: John O. Harney Managing Editor: Charlotte Stratton Associate Editor: Wendy Lindsay Staff Writer: Jennifer McCauley

Art Direction, Typesetting, Production: Inga Soderberg, Janet Grover; The Pressroom, Gloucester, Mass. Coordinator, Advertising Sales: Douglas Shank Subscription Information: \$16 per year (4 issues); WI, SP, SU issues \$2.50 each, Fall/Facts issue \$12. Printed by The Media Shop, Boston, Mass. Advertising rates available upon request.

The New England Board of Higher Education was established as a nonprofit agency by the New England Higher Education Compact, a 1955 agreement among the six states that was authorized by the U.S. Congress. NEBHE's purpose is to advance and develop programs that encourage higher-education opportunities and improve efficiency in the use of resources among New England's public and independent colleges and universities.

Chairman: Robert L. Woodbury, chancellor, University of Maine System

President: John C. Hoy

Connection Editorial Advisory Board

Chairman:

Kenneth Hooker Former Editor

New England Business Magazine

Richard Barringer

Director Edmund S. Muskie Institute of Public Affairs

> Kevin E. Booth, Esq. Booth, Mattern and Clarke

David Buchdahl
Regional Director

Community College of Vermont

Laura Freid Publisher

Harvard Magazine
Peter A. Gilbert

Former Editor

The Andover Bulletin

e Anaover Dune

Betsy Keady Boston, Mass.

Arnold Koch

Arnold Koch and Associates

Thomas L. McFarland

Director

University Press of New England

Ian Menzies Senior Fellow

John W. McCormack Institute of Public Affairs

Representative Neil Rolde Sewall's Hill, Maine E D I T O R S M E M O

A bout 70 years ago, German film director Fritz Lang's *Metropolis* portrayed the city of the year 2000 with masses of workers enslaved by machines, toiling for the pleasure of decadent executives. In the 1960s, author Michael Harrington and others speculated that machines — controlled by computers — might abolish work. Today, with a little less angst, but under the heavy pressure of global competition, many in New England and across the United States are asking new questions about how management relates to labor, how man relates to machine — and more generally, about how we work.

This issue's "Cover Stories" by Robert Kuttner, Ira Magaziner and Sven Groennings et al shed light on the ongoing reassessment of the daily grind. Articles by Charles Kolb and Robert Wood tell us the oak and overstuffed chairs of law offices and universities provide no refuge from this rethinking of work.

Though there is disagreement on precisely how to improve the workplace, there is some agreement that success will begin with humans "working smart." It is true that machines don't call in sick, complain or organize for higher wages and better working conditions. But, for the most part, they don't offer good new ideas or anticipate problems, either. New England, with its lack of natural resources, is particularly dependent on smart workers who can exploit advanced technologies, rather than letting technologies exploit them.

Working smart, however, requires an overhaul of work organizations. Most U.S. companies are vertical, with a small number of decision-makers at the top and a large number of non-decision-makers at the bottom doing routine, repetitive tasks. But experts say the most effective work organizations flatten out the hierarchy. In these organizations, "frontline" workers are expected to make judgments, recommendations and decisions to ensure efficiency and quality. As decision-making authority is spread downward and outward in the modern workplace, managers will have to treat workers as equals, seeking and accepting their input. Because of changing workforce demographics, much of that input will come from women, minorities and older people, making the adjustment even more difficult for the most hidebound managers.

Unfortunately, two factors threaten to make working smart as fantastic as Lang's vision. One, workers — if they are to be relied upon — must have the knowledge and skills to improve production processes and the ability to work together to solve problems. Yet, many American workers lack the basic skills needed to read information from computer terminals and enter data correctly, let alone the ability to, say, weigh alternative production processes. Two, most employers know neither which skills to demand nor how to use them. And when they do discern a gap between the skills they need and those available in the labor force, many employers tend to view worker training as a cost, rather than an investment. In bad economic times like today's, most employers choose layoffs over skills upgrading. If we are to work smart, it seems, workers have a lot to learn, and old-line employers have a lot to "unlearn."

Clearly, 1992 New England should provide an attentive audience for new ideas about work life. Between the first quarter of 1989 and the third quarter of 1991, unemployment in the region rose steadily from 3.3 percent to 8.2 percent, and the share of the jobless who experienced unemployment for 15 or more straight weeks grew apace. On the heels of rising unemployment have followed plummeting consumer confidence, rising bankruptcy and increasing out-migration.

Of course, New England could choose the alternative to working smart: emphasizing docile workers, weak unions and low taxes. Kuttner calls it "working cheap." Horace Mann might call it "stupendous folly."

John O. Harney is the editor of CONNECTION.